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(54) SEALING DEVICE

(57) A sealing device used for a bearing includes an
outer race, an inner race, and rotatable members. The
inner race includes a flange that faces an edge face of
the outer face. The sealing device includes a cylindrical
portion, an extension portion, a first annular protrusion,
and a second annular protrusion. The cylindrical portion
is fixed to an inside of the outer race. The extension por-
tion extends radially outward of an outer surface of the
outer race from an end of the cylindrical portion. A part
of the extension portion contacts the edge face of the
outer face. The first protrusion extends toward the flange
from an outer edge of the extension portion. The second
protrusion extends toward the flange from a portion that
is a part of the extension portion and is radically inward
of the first protrusion.
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Description

[0001] The present invention relates to sealing devices
for bearings.

BACKGROUND ART

[0002] Patent document 1 discloses a sealing device
for a bearing that is used to rotatably support an auto-
motive wheel. The bearing is a hub bearing, and includes
an outer race and an inner race. The inner race includes
a flange. The sealing device is provided between the out-
er race and the inner race of the bearing. The sealing
device is provided between the outer race and the inner
race of the bearing. The sealing device includes a metal
reinforcement ring and a sealing body that is integrally
molded with the reinforcement ring. The reinforcement
ring includes a cylindrical portion and an outer flange.
The cylindrical portion is press-fitted into the inside of the
outer ring, which is located close to the flange of the inner
race. The outer flange extends radially outward from one
end of the cylindrical portion of the reinforcement ring.
The seal body includes a dust lip, a grease lip, and a
coated layer. The coated layer includes a labyrinth lip.
The tips of the dust lip and the grease lip are in contact
with the inner race. The tip of the labyrinth lip is not in
contact with the flange of the inner race.

Related Art Document

Patent Document

[0003] Patent Document 1: WO 2015/072170

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION

Problem to be Solved by the Invention

[0004] In the above-described sealing device, the lab-
yrinth lip acts to prevent entry of foreign matter (e.g., rain-
water, muddy water, and dust) from outside into an in-
ternal space of the bearing. However, it is desirable to
further improve a sealing performance of this type of seal-
ing device.
[0005] An object of the present invention is to provide
a sealing device with an improved sealing performance.

Means of Solving the Problem

[0006] According to an aspect of the present invention,
there is provided a sealing device used for a bearing that
includes an outer race, an inner race and rotatable mem-
bers. The inner race includes a flange that faces an edge
face of the outer face. The rotatable members are pro-
vided between the outer race and the inner race. The
sealing device includes a cylindrical portion, an extension
portion, a first annular protrusion and a second annular
protrusion. The cylindrical portion is fixed to the inside of

the outer race. The extension portion extends radically
outward of an outer surface of the outer race from an end
of the cylindrical portion. A part of the extension portion
contacts the edge face of the outer face. The first protru-
sion extends toward the flange from an outer edge of the
extension portion. The second protrusion extends toward
the flange from a portion that is a part of the extension
portion and is radically inward of the first protrusion.

Effect of the Invention

[0007] According to an aspect of the present invention
there is provided a sealing device that has an improved
sealing performance.

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS

[0008]

Fig. 1 is a cross-sectional view of a sealing device
according to an embodiment of the present inven-
tion.
Fig. 2 is an enlarged cross-sectional view of the main
part of the sealing device.
Fig. 3 is a schematic diagram showing sealing and
draining actions of the sealing device.

MODES FOR CARRYING OUT THE INVENTION

[0009] Embodiments according to the present inven-
tion will now be described below with reference to the
attached drawings. Fig. 1 is a cross-sectional view of a
sealing device 1 according to the embodiment. In an ex-
ample of Fig. 1, the sealing device 1 is mounted to a hub
bearing 100. Fig. 2 is an enlarged cross-sectional view
of the main part of the sealing device 1.
[0010] Embodiments according to the present inven-
tion will now be described below with reference to the
attached drawings. Fig. 1 is a cross-sectional view of a
sealing device 1 according to the embodiment. In an ex-
ample of Fig. 1, the sealing device 1 is mounted to a hub
bearing 100. Fig. 2 is an enlarged cross-sectional view
of the main part of the sealing device 1.

Object to which the Sealing Device is Mounted

[0011] The sealing device 1 is mounted to the hub bear-
ing 100 used in a variety of applications including, for
example, automotive vehicles, construction machinery
and agricultural machinery. The hub bearing 100 is used
to rotatably support a rotatable member such as a wheel.
[0012] In the following description, a direction of cir-
cumference of a virtual circle with a diameter that is cen-
tered on a central axis O of the sealing device 1 is referred
to as the "circumferential direction." A direction of a radius
of the virtual circle is referred to as the "radial direction."
A view from a direction parallel to the central axis O is
referred to as the "plan view." A view from a cross-section
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that includes the central axis O is referred to as the "cross-
section view."
[0013] The hub bearing 100 includes an outer race
101A and an inner race 102A. The outer race 101A in-
cludes a cylindrical outer race body 101. The inner race
102A includes an inner race body 102 and a flange 103.
The inner race body 102 has a cylindrical structure, and
is press-fitted into the outer race body 101 of the outer
race 101A. The flange 103 is provided at one end of the
inner race body 102. The flange 103 is an annular portion
that protrudes from the outer surface of the inner race
body 102.
[0014] In one example, the outer race 101A is fixed to
a suspension device (not shown in the drawings) of an
automotive vehicle. The outer race body 101 of the outer
race 101A is positioned around at least a part of the inner
race body 102. The outer race body 101 and the inner
race body 102 are formed concentrically. There are pro-
vided rolling members 104 between the outer race 101A
(the outer race body 101) and the inner race 102A (the
inner race body 102). The rolling members 104 are dis-
posed at intervals in the circumferential direction, and
are held in place by a retainer (not shown in the drawings).
[0015] The flange 103 extends outwardly along the ra-
dial direction at the end of the inner race body 102 and
is substantially annular in plan view. A wheel (not shown
in the drawings) is mounted to the flange 103. A rear
surface 103a of the flange 103 faces an edge face 101a
of the outer race 101A of the outer race body 101, with
a gap therebetween. The rear surface 103a of the flange
is provided in opposing relation to the wheel and consti-
tutes the left surface, as shown in Figs. 1 and 2. The edge
face 101a of the outer race body 101 faces the flange
103. As described above, the flange 103 faces the edge
face 101a of the outer race 101A.
[0016] In this embodiment, the base of the flange 103
is curved such that an outer surface 102a of the inner
race body 102 and the rear surface 103a of the flange
are continuously smooth. The rear surface 103a of the
flange includes a first rear surface 103a1 and a second
rear surface 103a2. The first rear surface 103a1 extends
outwardly from the base of the flange 103 in a direction
perpendicular to the central axis O. The first rear surface
103a1 and the second rear surface 103a2 are continu-
ous. The second rear surface 103a2 extends radially out-
ward from the first rear surface 103a1. In one example,
in the radial direction, the boundary between the first rear
surface 103a1 and the second rear surface 103a2 includ-
ed in the rear surface 103a is at a position that corre-
sponds to the edge face 101a of the outer race body 101.
Further, in one example, the second rear surface 103a2
curves away from the edge face 101a of the outer race
body 101 in the radial direction. The second rear surface
103a2 extends parallel to the first rear surface 103a1 in
the radial direction.

Schematic Configuration of Sealing Device

[0017] The sealing device 1 is used for the hub bearing
100. Grease is filled into a space between the outer race
body 101 and the inner race body 102, and the space is
sealed by the sealing device 1. The sealing device 1 is
mounted between an inner surface 101b of the outer race
101A of the outer race body 101 and the outer surface
102a of the inner race body 102, close to the flange 103.
[0018] The sealing device 1 includes a reinforcement
ring 10 and a seal body 20. The reinforcement ring 10 is
used to reinforce the seal body 20. The seal body 20
extends substantially along the reinforcement ring 10,
and is adhesively mounted to the surface of the reinforce-
ment ring 10, for example.
[0019] The reinforcement ring 10 includes a first cylin-
drical portion 11, a first disk portion 12, a second cylin-
drical portion 13, and a second disk portion 14. In one
example, the reinforcement ring 10 is made of metal, and
is formed by press working. The reinforcement ring 10 is
substantially annular. The metal may be selected from a
group consisting of stainless steel, SPCC and SPHC, for
example.
[0020] The first cylindrical portion 11 is press-fitted into
a concave portion at the edge face 101a of the outer race
body 101. The outer surface of the first cylindrical portion
11 and the inner surface 101b of the outer race body 101
are in close contact with each other. The outer diameter
of the first cylindrical portion 11 is set to be larger than
the inner diameter of the outer race body 101 as a result
of the amount of press-fitting of the first cylindrical portion
11.
[0021] In plan view, a first disk portion 12 is disk-
shaped. Specifically, the first disk portion 12 extends ra-
dially outward from one end of the first cylindrical portion
11, where the end (the right side end shown in the draw-
ing) is close to the flange 103. The first disk portion 12
and the first cylindrical portion 11 are continuous. The
first disk portion 12 is positioned between the edge face
101a of the outer race body 101 and the rear surface
103a of the flange 103. In this embodiment, the first disk
portion 12 extends from the end of the first cylindrical
portion 11 radially outward of an outer surface 101c of
the outer race body 101. The outer end of the first disk
portion 12 protrudes slightly radially outward of the outer
surface 101c of the outer race body 101.
[0022] The second portion 13 is cylindrical. The second
cylindrical portion 13 is positioned radially inward of the
first cylindrical portion 11, and is formed concentrically
with the first cylindrical portion 11. The second cylindrical
portion 13 and the first cylindrical portion 11 are contin-
uous. The second cylindrical portion 13 is shaped such
that a portion is folded back from one end of two ends of
the first cylindrical portion 11, the end corresponding to
the left side end as shown in the figure, and close to the
flange 103.
[0023] In plan view, the second disk portion 14 is disk-
shaped. The second disk portion 14 extends radially in-
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ward from one end of two ends of the second cylindrical
portion 13, where the end is opposite to the first cylindrical
portion 11. The second disk portion 14 and the second
cylindrical portion 13 are continuous. The second disk
portion 14 is positioned between the inner surface 101b
of the outer race body 101 and the outer surface 102a
of the inner race body 102.
[0024] The seal body 20 includes an elastic cylindrical
portion 21, a seal base 22, and a seal extension portion
23. The seal body 20 is made of an elastic material. A
material such as rubber or thermoplastic elastomer is
used as the elastic material.
[0025] The elastic portion 21 is cylindrical. The elastic
cylindrical portion 21 fills a gap between the first cylindri-
cal portion 11 and the second cylindrical portion 13. The
following portion (hereafter, a "cylindrical portion 1A") is
substantially cylindrical, and the cylindrical portion 1A
thereof includes the first cylindrical portion 11 and the
second cylindrical portion 13 of the reinforcement ring
10, and the elastic cylindrical portion 21 of the seal body
20. The cylindrical portion 1A is fixed to the concave por-
tion at the edge face 101a of the outer race 101A (the
outer race body 101). In other words, the cylindrical por-
tion 1A is press-fitted into the outer race body 101. The
sealing device 1 is fixed to the outer race 101A of the
hub bearing 100 in close contact with the outer surface
11a of the first cylindrical portion 11 included in the cy-
lindrical portion 1A to the inner surface 101b of the outer
race body 101. The cylindrical portion 1A according to
this embodiment corresponds to the "cylindrical portion"
according to the present invention.
[0026] In plan view, the seal base 22 is disk shaped.
The seal base 22 extends radially inward from an end
portion of the elastic cylindrical portion 21 close to the
flange 103. The seal base 22 extends along a surface of
the second disk portion 14 of the reinforcement ring 10,
where the surface is closer to the flange 103. At the tip
of the second disk portion 14, the surface opposite the
surface closer to the flange 103 is covered by a part of
the seal base 22.
[0027] In this embodiment, the seal base 22 includes
a grease lip 24, a side lip 25 and an intermediate lip 26.
In the following description, in some instances, the
grease lip 24, the side lip 25 and the intermediate lip 26
will be collectively referred to simply as a "lip."
[0028] The grease lip 24 extends from the inner end
of the seal base 22. The base of the grease lip 24 is
connected to the inner end of the seal base 22. The base
of the grease lip 24 contacts the outer surface 102a of
the inner race body 102, and is slidable on the outer sur-
face 102a. The tip of the grease lip 24 is positioned farther
away from the rear surface 103a of the flange than the
base of the grease lip 24 in the direction of the central
axis O. The grease lip 24 is cylindrically tapered, and its
diameter decreases from the base to the tip.
[0029] The side lip 25 extends from the side 22a of the
seal base 22, where the side 22a faces the flange 103.
The base of the side lip 25 is connected to the side 22a

of the seal base 22. The tip of the side lip 25 contacts
the first rear surface 103a1 of the rear surface 103a of
the flange, and is slidable on the first rear surface 103a1.
The side lip 25 is cylindrically tapered, and its diameter
increases from the base to the tip.
[0030] The intermediate lip 26 extends from the side
22a, which is located at the inner end of the seal base
22. The intermediate lip 26 is positioned between the
grease lip 24 and the side lip 25. The tip of the interme-
diate lip 26 is connected to the side 22a of the seal base
22. The tip of the intermediate lip 26 is in slidable contact
with the curved portion of the base of the flange 103,
where the curved portion is continuous to the inner race
body 102. The intermediate lip 26 is cylindrically tapered,
and its diameter increases from the base to the tip.
[0031] In the cylindrical portion 1A, the portion of the
seal extension portion 23 close to the flange 103 extends
radially outward. A part of the seal extension portion 23
contacts the edge face 101a of the outer race body 101.
Specifically, the seal extension portion 23 includes a first
extension portion 23a, an extension portion 23b and a
second extension portion 23c.
[0032] In plan view, the first extension portion 23a is
disk shaped. Specifically, the first extension portion 23a
extends radially outward along the first side 12a of the
first disk portion 12 of the reinforcement ring 10, where
the first side 12a is close to the flange 103. In plan view,
the extension portion 23b is disk shaped, similar to the
first extension portion 23a. Specifically, the extension
portion 23b extends further radially outward from the first
extension portion 23a and covers the outer end of the
first disk portion 12 of the reinforcement ring 10. The sec-
ond extension portion 23c is disk shaped and extends
radially outward from the inner portion of the extension
portion 23b. The second extension portion 23c extends
along the second side 12b of the first disk portion 12 of
the reinforcement ring 10, where the second side 12b is
opposite the first side 12a. The second extension portion
23c has a flat surface. There are no steps between the
surface of extension portion 23c and the surface of the
extension portion 23b opposite the flange 103.
[0033] In the aforementioned sealing device 1, the first
disk portion 12 of the reinforcement ring 10 and the seal
extension portion 23 of the seal body 20 comprises an
extension portion 1B. As a whole, the extension portion
1B extends radially outward from the end portion of the
cylindrical portion 1A beyond the outer surface 101c of
the outer race 101A (the outer race body 101). In other
words, the outer edge of the extension portion 1B (spe-
cifically, the extension portion 23b) protrudes radially out-
ward beyond the outer surface 101c of the outer race
body 101. A part of the extension portion 1B contacts the
edge face 101a of the outer race 101A. The extension
portion 23B acts to prevent foreign matter, such as rain-
water, muddy water or dust from reaching the gap be-
tween the flange 103 and a first protrusion 27 described
later. In this embodiment, the extension portion 1B in-
cluding the first disk portion 12 and the seal extension
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portion 23 corresponds to an "extension portion" of the
present invention.
[0034] The sealing device 1 is mounted to the hub bear-
ing 100 and defines an annular inner space S1 in the hub
bearing 100. Upon mounting the sealing device 1, the
second extension portion 23c of the seal extension por-
tion 23 is elastically deformed by being pressed against
the edge face 101a of the outer race body 101. The tips
of the lips (24, 25 and 26) are also elastically deformed
by being pressed against corresponding portions. Fig. 1
shows a state before elastic deformation occurs. Each
of the lips (24, 25 and 26) of the sealing device 1 acts to
minimize or prevent grease from leaking out of the inner
space S1 to the outside. In addition, each of the lips acts
to minimize or prevent foreign matter, such as dust, rain-
water, or muddy water from entering the inner space S1
from the outside.

Structure of Sealing Device

[0035] Next, detailed description will be given of the
structure of the sealing device 1 according to this em-
bodiment. Fig. 2 is an enlarged cross-sectional view of
the main part of the sealing device 1.
[0036] The extension portion 1B of the sealing device
1 further includes a first protrusion 27 and a second pro-
trusion 28. The first protrusion 27 and the second protru-
sion 28 are each annular in form. In this embodiment,
the first protrusion 27 and the second protrusion 28 are
provided on the seal extension portion 23, which consti-
tutes a part of the extension portion 1B.
[0037] The first protrusion 27 is formed on the surface
1B1 of the seal extension portion 23 (the extension por-
tion 1B). The surface 1B1 faces the flange 103. The sec-
ond protrusion 28 is formed on the surface 1B1, and is
positioned radially inward of the first protrusion 27. In
other words, the second protrusion 28 is provided be-
tween the first protrusion 27 and the side lip 25.
[0038] Between the tip 27a of the first protrusion 27
and the rear surface 103a (especially, the second rear
surface 103a2) of the flange, a slight gap is also present.
Similarly, between a tip 28a of the second protrusion 28
and the rear surface 103a of the flange (the second rear
surface 103a2), a slight gap is present. A concavity is
formed by the first protrusion 27, the second protrusion
28, and a portion of the surface 1B1 between the first
protrusion 27 and the second protrusion 28. The concav-
ity faces the rear surface 103a of the flange. The con-
cavity and the rear surface 103a of the flange define a
first annular space S2. Another concavity is formed by
the second protrusion 28, the side lip 25, a portion of the
surface 1B1 between the second protrusion 28 and the
side lip 25, and the side 22a of the seal base 22 (see
Fig.1). The concavity faces the rear surface 103a of the
flange. The concavity and the rear surface 103a of the
flange define the second annular space S3.
[0039] The first protrusion 27 and the rear surface 103a
of the flange together constitute a first labyrinth seal. The

first labyrinth seal acts to minimize or prevent inflow of
liquid, such as rainwater or muddy water (hereafter, "ex-
ternal liquid"), into the first annular space S2 through the
gap between the tip 27a of the first protrusion 27 and the
rear surface 103a of the flange. Thus, the first protrusion
27 is also referred to as a first labyrinth lip that comprises
the first labyrinth seal.
[0040] The first protrusion 27 is positioned at the outer
end of the surface 1B1 of the seal extension portion 23
(the extension portion 1B) in the radial direction. The first
protrusion 27 extends toward the flange 103 from the
outer edge of the extension portion 1B.
[0041] In this embodiment, the first protrusion 27 is
concentrically disposed in the cylindrical portion 1A. The
cross section of the first protrusion 27 is substantially a
right angle triangle. Specifically, an outer surface 27b of
the first protrusion 27 corresponds to one of the two or-
thogonal sides of a right angle triangle. An inner surface
27c of the first protrusion 27 corresponds to the oblique
side of the right angle triangle. The outer surface 27b of
the first protrusion 27 is flat. There are no steps on the
outer surface of the seal extension portion 23. In one
example, the outer surface 27b extends parallel to the
central axis O (see Fig. 1). The outer diameter of the first
protrusion 27 is identical to that of the extension portion
1B (the seal extension portion 23). An inner surface 27c
of the first protrusion 27 is inclined such that a diameter
of the inner surface 27c increases as it approaches the
flange 103. In other words, the inner diameter of the first
protrusion 27 increases as it extends from the extension
portion 1B to the flange 103 (the tip 27a). The inner di-
ameter of the inner surface 27c at the end close to the
flange 103 is larger than that of the extension portion 1B
at the end close to the inner surface 27c.
[0042] The second protrusion 28 and the rear surface
103a of the flange 103 together constitute a second lab-
yrinth seal. The position of the second labyrinth seal is
positioned radially inward of the first labyrinth seal. The
second labyrinth seal acts to minimize or prevent inflow
of external liquid, which has flowed into the first annular
space S2, into the second annular space S3 through the
gap between the tip 28a of the second protrusion 28 and
the rear surface 103a of the flange. In other words, the
second protrusion 28 is also referred to as a second lab-
yrinth lip that comprises the second labyrinth seal.
[0043] As described above, the second protrusion 28
is positioned at the surface 1B1 of the seal extension
portion 23 radially inward of the first protrusion 27. The
second protrusion 28 extends toward the flange 103 from
a portion of the extension portion 1B, where the portion
is positioned radially inward of the first protrusion 27. In
this embodiment, the second protrusion 28 is positioned
radially outward of the outer surface 101c of the outer
race 101A.
[0044] In this embodiment, the second protrusion 28
is disposed concentrically in the cylindrical portion 1A.
The cross section of the second protrusion 28 is substan-
tially triangular. In this embodiment, the outer surface
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28b of the second protrusion 28 is inclined such that the
diameter of the second protrusion 28 decreases as it ap-
proaches the flange 103, except for an area of a liquid
receiver 29, which will be described later. In other words,
the outer diameter of the second annular protrusion 28
substantially decreases as it extends from the extension
portion 1B to the flange 103 (the tip 28a). The outer di-
ameter of the outer surface 28b at the end near the flange
103 is smaller than that of the outer surface 28b at the
end close to the extension portion 1B.
[0045] In this embodiment, a liquid receiver 29 is
formed on the outer surface 28b of the second protrusion
28. The liquid receiver 29 extends radially inward to form
a concave portion in the outer surface 28b, and is formed
along the entire circumference. The liquid receiver 29 is
positioned at a portion of the outer surface 28b of the
second protrusion 28, where the outer surface 28b is
close to the flange 103. In one example, the liquid receiv-
er 29 is formed by cutting out inwardly along the radial
direction a portion where the outer surface 28b of the
second protrusion 28 that is close to the tip 28a. In this
embodiment, a bottom 29a of the liquid receiver 29 cor-
responds to the outer surface of the tip 28a in the second
protrusion 28. The bottom 29a is inclined such that the
diameter of the bottom 29a increases as it approaches
the flange 103. In other words, the outer diameter of the
annular bottom 29a of the liquid receiver 29 increases
as it extends from the extension portion 1B to the flange
103. Thus, an outer diameter of a portion of the bottom
29a, the portion close to the flange 103, is larger than
that of a portion of the bottom 29a that is close the ex-
tension portion 1B.
[0046] In this embodiment, a guide surface 28b1 is
formed on a portion of the outer surface 28b of the second
protrusion 28, where the portion is close to the extension
portion 1B (the base of the second protrusion 28). The
guide surface 28B1 is a surface for guiding external liquid
to the liquid receiver 29. Specifically, the guide surface
28b1 is an area of the outer surface 28b that spans the
edge close to the extension portion 1B and the beginning
of the concavity in the liquid receiver 29. Accordingly, in
this embodiment, the guide surface 28b1 is inclined such
that the diameter of guide surface 28b1 decreases as it
approaches the flange 103. In other words, the outer di-
ameter at the end of the guide surface 28B1, which is
close to the flange 103 is smaller than that at the end of
the guide surface 28B1, which is close to the extension
portion 1B.
[0047] Next, description will be given with reference to
Fig. 3 of sealing and draining actions achieved by the
sealing device 1 against external liquid M, such as rain-
water or muddy water. In Fig. 3, the upper side of the
figure depicts an upward vertical direction, while the low-
er side of the figure depicts a downward vertical direction.
[0048] In some cases, external liquid M dispersed from
the ground by a wheel may adhere to the hub bearing
100. Further, in some cases, in the vicinity of the vertical
upper region of the flange 103, the external liquid M may

splash from the outer race body 101 against the rear
surface 103a of the flange 103. In this case, some of the
external liquid M that splashes toward the rear surface
103a of the flange collides with the surface 1B2, which
is opposite the surface 1B1 of the extension portion 23b
of the extension portion 1B. Thus, the extension portion
23b acts as a splash guard that prevents the external
liquid M from reaching the gap between the tip 27a of the
first protrusion 27 and the rear surface 103a of the flange.
[0049] In some cases, some of the external liquid M
splashes toward the rear surface 103a of the flange and
projects over the outer edge (the upper end shown in Fig.
3) of the extension portion 23b of the extension portion
1B. However, since the first protrusion 27 is formed on
the outer edge of the extension portion 1B (the radially
outward end of the surface 1B1), most of the external
liquid M that flies over the outer edge of the extension
portion 23b of the extension portion 1B collides with the
outer surface 27b of the first protrusion 27, and is deflect-
ed and falls to the ground. Thus, the external liquid M
does not reach the gap between the tip 27a of the first
protrusion 27 and the rear surface 103a of the flange.
Even if the external liquid M does come close to the tip
27a of the first protrusion 27, the first labyrinth seal, which
includes the first protrusion 27 and the rear surface 103a
of the flange, minimizes or prevents an inflow of the ex-
ternal liquid M into the first annular space S2.
[0050] In some cases, the external liquid M may reach
and pass through the gap between the tip 27a of the first
protrusion 27 and the rear surface 103a of the flange
from the vertically upper position. Even in this case, the
external liquid M temporarily pools in the vertically upper
portion of the first annular space S2. In other words, the
external liquid M flowing into the first annular space S2
flows downward through the inner surface 27c of the first
protrusion 27, and reaches the guide surface 28b1 of the
second protrusion 28. The external liquid M that reaches
the guide surface 28b1 flows toward the tip 28a of the
second protrusion 28. However, before reaching the tip
28a, the external liquid M is guided by the guide surface
28b1 to the liquid receiver 29 and is received by the liquid
receiver 29. As a result, the external liquid M that passes
through the gap between the tip 27a of the first protrusion
27 and the rear surface 103a of the flange is temporarily
pooled in the first annular space S2. Even when some
of the external liquid M passes through the gap and falls
downward, most of the external liquid M is received by
the liquid receiver 29 and is temporarily pooled in the first
annular space S2.
[0051] The second labyrinth seal is provided between
the first annular space S2 and the second annular space
S3, and includes the second protrusion 28 and the rear
surface 103a of the flange. The second labyrinth seal
minimizes or prevents inflow of external liquid M from the
first annular space S2 to the second annular space S3.
In addition, the second labyrinth seal enhances the pool-
ing capacity of the external liquid M in the first annular
space S2, as a result of which the external liquid M can
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be readily pooled in the first annular space S2.
[0052] In the vertically upper region of the first annular
space S2, most of or all of the external liquid M received
by the liquid receiver 29 trickles down along the bottom
29a of the liquid receiver 29 (i.e., across the outer cir-
cumference of the second protrusion 28). The external
liquid M is then pooled in the vertically lower region of
the first annular space S2. The external liquid M in the
first annular space S2 is then drained to the outside (be-
low the sealing device 1) through the gap between the
tip 27a of the first protrusion 27 and the rear surface 103a
of the flange. In this way, most of or all of the external
liquid M in the vertically upper region in the first annular
space S2 is drained to the outside without reaching the
gap between the tip 28a of the second protrusion 28 and
the rear surface 103a of the flange.
[0053] In the sealing device 1 according to this embod-
iment, the extension portion 1B extends radially outward
from the end of the cylindrical portion beyond the outer
surface 101c of the outer race 101A (the outer race body
101). Moreover, the first protrusion 27 extends from the
outer edge of the extension portion 1B toward the flange
103. As a result, most of the external liquid M that flies
over the outer edge of the extension portion 1B does not
reach the gap between the tip 27a of the first protrusion
27 and the rear surface 103a of the flange. Rather, the
external liquid M collides with the outer surface 27b of
the first protrusion 27 and falls toward the ground. As a
result, inflow of external liquid M (or dust) into the inner
space S1 of the hub bearing 100 is effectively minimized
or prevented. Accordingly, the sealing device 1 provides
an improved and effective seal against an inflow of ex-
ternal liquid M into the inner space S1, as result of which
inflow of the external liquid M is substantially minimized
or prevented.
[0054] In this embodiment, the tips 27a and 28a con-
stitute the labyrinth seal. Neither the tip 27a of the first
protrusion 27 nor the tip 28a of the second protrusion 28
is in contact with the rear surface 103a of the flange 103.
As a result an increase in rotational torque of the hub
bearing 100 is prevented, rotational torque is reduced,
and a sealing capacity against the external liquid M is
enhanced. In addition, since multiple labyrinth seals are
provided concentrically at multiple stages, sealing
against foreign matter, such as external liquid M is also
enhanced, thereby providing an overall improvement in
sealing ability.
[0055] In this embodiment, not only the first protrusion
27 but also the second protrusion 28 is positioned more
outwardly than the outer surface 101c of the outer race
101A (the outer race body 101). As a result a distance
between the first annular space S2 and the inner space
S1 of the hub bearing 100 can be increased. In other
words, the first annular space S2 is positioned radially
outward from the inner space S1, and thus a sealing per-
formance for the inner space S1 is improved.
[0056] In this embodiment, on the outer surface 28b of
the second protrusion 28, the liquid receiver 29 that is

concave radially inward is formed around the circumfer-
ential direction. As a result, a pooling capacity of external
liquid M in the first annular space S2 and a draining ca-
pacity of the external liquid M is improved. The draining
of the external liquid M is an action of draining the external
liquid M to the outside. The liquid receiver 29 is formed
by cutting out in an inward radial direction a portion where
the outer surface 28b of the second protrusion 28 that is
close to the tip 28a. This facilitates molding of the liquid
receiver 29.
[0057] In this embodiment, the bottom 29a of the liquid
receiver 29 is inclined such that the diameter of the bot-
tom 29a expands as it approaches the flange 103. This
enables external liquid M to be received with ease by the
liquid receiver 29. As a result, draining of the external
liquid M is improved. In addition, it is ensured that the
external liquid M in the liquid receiver 29 is prevented
from reaching the gap between the tip 27a of the first
protrusion 27 and the rear surface 103a of the flange,
and that the reach of the external liquid M is reduced.
[0058] In this embodiment, the liquid receiver 29 is po-
sitioned at a portion of the outer surface 28b of the second
protrusion 28, where the portion is close to the flange
103. The guide surface 28B1, which guides external liq-
uid M to the liquid receiver 29, is formed on a portion of
the outer surface 28B of the second protrusion 28, where
the portion is close to the extension portion 1B. This con-
figuration ensures that the external liquid M is guided by
the guide surface 28b1 to the liquid receiver 29. In this
embodiment, the guide surface 28b1 is inclined such that
the diameter of the guide surface 28b1 decreases as it
approaches the flange 103. This enables the external
liquid M to be effectively guided by the liquid receiver 29.

Modifications

[0059] In this embodiment, the first and second protru-
sions 27 and 28 are provided as two labyrinth seals. How-
ever, the number of labyrinth seals is not limited thereto,
and may be three or more. In this case, an additional
protrusion may be provided between the first protrusion
27 and the side lip 25. The first and second protrusions
27 and 28 do not come into contact with the rear surface
103a of the flange 103. However, the configuration is not
limited thereto. One or both of the first and second pro-
trusions 27 and 28 may contact the rear surface 103a of
the flange.
[0060] In this embodiment, the outer surface 27b of the
first protrusion 27 extends parallel to the central axis O.
However, the outer surface 27b may be inclined such
that the diameter of the outer surface 27b decreases as
it approaches the central axis O from the flange 103 to
the outer race body 101. As a result, inflow of the external
liquid M into the first annular space S2 can be more re-
liably suppressed or prevented. Although the liquid re-
ceiver 29 is formed at the end of the outer surface 28b
of the second protrusion 28, where the end is close to
the tip 28a, although the configuration is not limited there-
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to. The liquid receiver 29 may be formed at a portion of
the outer surface 28b of the second protrusion 28, where
the portion is close to the extension portion 1B. As a
result, the liquid receiver 29 is formed to include side
walls at both ends of the bottom 29a, which improves the
pooling and draining capacity of external liquid M.
[0061] The sealing device 1 includes the reinforcement
ring 10. However, the configuration is not limited thereto.
The sealing device 1 need not include the reinforcement
ring 10. In this case, the portion corresponding to the
reinforcement ring 10 may be integrally formed with the
seal body 20 by use of the same material as that used
for the seal body 20. The bearing to which the sealing
device 1 is mounted is not limited to the hub bearing 100.
In one example, the sealing device 1 is used for a bearing
having a structure that includes an outer race, an inner
race and routable members provided between the outer
race and the inner race, the inner race including a flange
that faces an edge face of the outer face.
[0062] Some preferred embodiments and modifica-
tions of the invention have been described. However, the
invention is not limited to the described embodiments
and modifications, and various modification and changes
are conceivable within the technical concept of the in-
vention.

Description of Reference Signs

[0063] 1..sealing device, 1A...cylindrical portion,
1B...extension portion, 1B1...surface, 27...first protru-
sion, 27b...outer surface, 28...second protrusion,
28b...outer surface, 28b1...guide surface, 29...liquid re-
ceiver, 29a...bottom of liquid receiver, 100...hub bearing
(bearing), 101A...outer race, 101a...edge face of outer
race, 101b...inner surface of outer race, 101c...outer sur-
face of end of outer race, 102A...inner race, 103...flange,
104...rolling members

Claims

1. A sealing device used for a bearing that includes an
outer race, an inner race, and rotatable members
provided between the outer race and the inner race,
the inner race including a flange that faces an edge
face of the outer face,
the sealing device comprising:

a cylindrical portion fixed to an inside of the outer
race;
an extension portion that extends radically out-
ward of an outer surface of the outer race from
an end of the cylindrical portion, where a part of
the extension portion contacts the edge face of
the outer face;
a first protrusion that is annular and extends to-
ward the flange from an outer edge of the ex-
tension portion; and

a second protrusion that is annular and extends
toward the flange from a portion that is a part of
the extension portion and is radically inward of
the first protrusion.

2. The sealing device according claim 1, wherein the
second protrusion is positioned radically outwardly
of the outer surface of the outer race.

3. The sealing device according claim 1 or 2, wherein
on an outer surface of the second protrusion, a liquid
receiver that is concave radically inward is formed
along a circumferential direction.

4. The sealing device according claim 3, wherein an
outer diameter of a portion of a bottom of the liquid
receiver, the portion being near the flange, is larger
than that of a portion of the bottom of the liquid re-
ceiver, the portion being near the extension portion.
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